PROCEEDINGS OF A REGULAR MEETING OF

THE BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS OF

THE MORGAN CITY HARBOR AND TERMINAL DISTRICT

January 12, 2015
The Board of Commissioners (“Board”) of the Morgan City Harbor and Terminal District (“District”) met in regular session at the District’s office at 800 Youngs Road, Morgan City, Louisiana on January 12, 2015 at 5:00 p.m. President Jerry Gauthier convened the meeting with Commissioners Thomas Ackel, Duane Lodrigue, Deborah Garber, R. Scott Melancon, Joseph Foret, and Gary Duhon in attendance. Joseph Cain and Tim Matthews, Sr. were absent.  Also present at the meeting were Raymond Wade, Executive Director; Tori Henry, Administrative Assistant; Cindy Cutrera, Manager of Economic Development; Gerard Bourgeois, Board Attorney; Anh Nguyen, U.S. Army Corps of Engineers; Jonathan Hird, Moffatt & Nichol; Captain David McClellan and CDR Felton Gilmore, United States Coast Guard (“USCG”); Michael Knobloch, Knobloch Professional Services; Clay Breaud, GSE/Providence Engineering; Walt Adams, Project Manager; Carl Blum, Architect; William Hidalgo, St. Mary Levee District; Blaine Crochet, Partner at Darnall, Sikes, Gardes & Frederick; along with members of the media and general public.
The meeting was called to order and the presence of a quorum was noted.  Mr. Gauthier led the invocation and the Pledge of Allegiance was recited.  

It was moved by Mr. Duhon and seconded by Mr. Melancon that the minutes of the Regular Meeting of December 8, 2014 be approved and adopted, with said motion carrying unanimously.  
It was moved by Mrs. Garber that the report of receipts and disbursements for the month of December, 2014 be received and accepted and that all invoices presented to the Board for the month of December, 2014 be paid.  Mr. Duhon seconded that motion, which carried unanimously. 
Blaine Crochet presented Darnall, Sikes, Gardes & Frederick’s Audit Report for the year ending June 30, 2014 to the Board. They issued unmodified opinions of the District’s financial statements as well as compliance with the major federal award program, which is the highest audit opinion.  There were three findings, including segregation of accounting duties, but because of the number of Port employees, it is not feasible to comply with this requirement.  Also cited by Mr. Crochet was the District’s compliance with Federal grant program reporting requirements and cash management requirements.  The District cited the Federal programs for these items but will improve its policies and procedures, as well as minimizing the time elapsing between the transfer or funds and the disbursements of said funds in order to meet the Federal requirements. 
Bill Hidalgo requested the District attend meetings with US Army Corps of Engineers to show its support for the narrowing of Bayou Chene to 250’at the permanent flood control structure citing:  (i) navigations priority over operation of the structure up to 7’ river stage, (ii) McDermott’s prior approval because any large structures would be able to pass over the structure on tall barge, (iii) the fact that the GIWW narrows from its width at locks and bridges in several places, and (iv) numerous members of the maritime communities who are in support of the project for the safety of the area.  Anh Nguyen noted that Congress authorized 400’ wide and they are required to maintain that.  A notice will be issued for public comment.
Captain McClellan reported that: (i) recently Captain Phil Schifflin, Commander for Sector New Orleans, visited the area including several industrial facilities as well as District Commander Rear Admiral Kevin Cook, who is responsible for Coast Guard operations of 26 states, attended an industry luncheon, where he addressed the widely represented group.  Admiral Cook will be retiring in May after 36 years of service and Admiral Callahan will be replacing him;  (ii) there were 4,816 transits for the month of December, averaging 155 per day, with tows up 6% but overall transits down 4% from the previous year
Anh Nguyen reported that:  the dredging in the Atchafalaya Bar Channel was completed on January 7th; (ii) post-dredging surveys of the Channel will be performed sometime this week. 
Jonathan Hird reported that:  (i) work continues on the economic impact study to determine the economic value of having a 20’ channel vs. current channel depth; (ii) the 1st of the NOAA Ports stations has been installed with the 2nd one being installed tomorrow.
Mike Knobloch reported that:  (i) the equipment will be installed on the NOAA Ports station soon; (ii) he has submitted the Environmental and Historical preservation (EHP) for the radios and blue force tracking being purchased with FY2013 Port Security Grant, which he thinks will be approved fairly quickly.  He also submitted an EHP for the generators being purchased, which he thinks will take a little longer to be approved since it will contain some ground disturbance; (iii) FY2014 Port Security Grant for new dock cameras will also require an EHP, which is being drawn up now; (iv) Because Congress has not passed the budget yet for the Department of Homeland Security and it is operating under a continuing resolution, once it is passed, we will have a shorter time to submit our grant application.
Clay Breaud reported that:  (i) in order to install the proposed cluster piles on water bottom, we must have a Consent Agreement with Corps of Engineers and also a lease agreement with State Land Office.
Walt Adams reported that:  (i) bid package no. 1 for early site work has been completed by Acadiene Renovation, who has been fully compensated, except for retainage.  A change order is in the process of being reviewed for the storm water drain.  (ii) Notice to Proceed on Bid package no. 2 was issued to M.D. Descant on December 18th and they mobilized prior to Christmas and have begun driving pilings.  We are now prioritizing items such as equipment, furniture, signage and any other amenities necessary to facilitate our target tenants, including a radio tower and special systems package.  Mr. Wade noted that there will be 268 piles driven down 65’ which takes approximately 11 minutes per pile.  (iii) There is a powerline conflict at the rear of the property, which the City of Morgan City has been helping.
Cindy Cutrera reported that:  (i) the pictures that have been scrolling on the screen were from    Admiral Cook’s industry luncheon.  She thanked Captain McClellan for the help MSU Morgan City and MSU Houma provided in pulling together the luncheon so quickly.  (ii) On Thursday CPRA, along with Moffatt & Nichol will host a meeting regarding the Diversion of Atchafalaya River to Terrebonne and will answer any questions or concerns anyone may have.  Also, next week she will be in New Orleans attending a Ports & Harbors Resiliency workshop while Mac will be there attending the GPAA/DCA/COE meeting.  IRPT will be hosting a free tonnage reporting webinar on February 28 with Waterborne Commerce Statistics Center outlining the specifics.  She will be reaching out to industry to encourage them to participate in this webinar. A few other upcoming events are Mac doing a presentation at the February SMIG luncheon, the Port hosting the National Weather Service SKYWARN training in late March and IRPT Conference April 27-30 in Shreveport, which she is working with the content committee.
Raymond Wade reported:  (i) the boat shed slab was poured Christmas Eve, with the construction of the steel building beginning the following week.  The electrician will be here tomorrow and ramps should be poured Friday, weather permitting.  (ii) Robins and Morton has about 7,000 square feet of warehouse space occupied with supplies for the new power plant.  Victory Energy shipped four boilers on stretch rail cars to our rail spur to be unloaded by Robins and Morton, which had to truck in pieces of the crane to unload the boilers.  (iii) Skeets Photography took several aerial photos of the ship, barges along the dock, boat shed and boilers on rail spur along with Baker Hughes and Halliburton cars.  (iv) the Oslo Bulk came into Port 4 times in the month of December and is due to arrive back Thursday ready to load out grain.  If the grain does not arrive in time, it will make a quick trip back to Mexico and return in 5 days.  
Gerard Bourgeois presented:  (i) a letter of no objection on behalf of Town of Berwick on sewer force main from Cameron to Highway 90 along the campground.  Mr. Melancon moved that Mr. Wade be authorized to execute said letter, which motion was seconded by Mr. Foret and carried unanimously. (ii) A consent agreement from the U.S. Corps of Engineers to put the mooring dolphins in an area where the Corps has a flowage easement.  Mr. Lodrigue moved to authorize Mr. Wade to execute said agreement, which was seconded by Mr. Melancon and carried unanimously.  (iii)  A proposal from Conestoga-Rovers to create Storm Water Pollution Prevention Plan (SWPPP); Spill Prevention, Countermeasures and Control (SPCC) Plan; Oil Spill Response Plan (OSRP) and Emergency Action Plan (EAP).   Mr. Ackel moved that Mr. Wade be authorized to accept the proposal, in the amount of $15,020, to create said plans, which was seconded by Mr. Duhon and carried unanimously.  (iv) a proposed time and material contract with Ancil Taylor, Bean Consulting, LLC, to do value engineering on ways to make the cost of dredging more cost-effective.  Mr. Wade noted that Mr. Taylor will work hand-in-hand with Moffatt & Nichol.  Mr. Lodrigue moved the District enter into contract with Bean Consulting, LLC, which was seconded by Mrs. Garber and carried unanimously; 
RESOLUTION

A resolution providing for the execution of a consulting agreement for the Morgan City Harbor and Terminal District (“District”), designating the terms and conditions of the contract, and granting the authorization therefor.


WHEREAS, this Board of Commissioners (“Board”) is authorized by the provisions of LSA-R.S. 34:324 to “contract with the employ attorneys, clerks, engineers, deputy commissioners, superintendents, stevedores and other agents and employees and shall fix their compensation and terms of office or employments,” and,


WHEREAS, this Board, after due deliberation deems it necessary that a real and genuine necessity exist therefor, to contract with BEAN CONSULTING, L.L.C. in connection with various matters related to the evaluation of options for better managing of the Atchafalaya River Channel with an emphasis on the use of navigable depth for the District.

(v) a draft request for proposals for survey services, on a planned monthly or as needed basis, including 50% for quality of production and 50% of price.  Mr. Foret moved to authorize Mr. Wade to send said proposal to potential surveyors, which was seconded by Mr. Melancon and carried unanimously.
With no further business to come before the Board, the meeting was adjourned.






Attest:



















________________________________







Thomas Ackel, Secretary
